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College-Community Orchestra in Annual Concert March 13 

The College-Community Orches¬ 
tra will present its annual con¬ 
cert March 13 in Phi Beta Kappa 
Memorial Hall at 8:15 p.m. 
Composed of students and towns¬ 
people, the fifty-five member 
orchestra has grown both in size 
and quality over the past five 
years, according to Director 
Alan C. Stewart. 

This year's program will 
feature two soloists and a Tide¬ 
water composer-conductor. Janet 
Kriner, cellist, will be the 
soloist in a composition by 
Ronald Marshall, a well-known 
musician of the Peninsula area. 
The second soloist will be Pravda 
Sikorski, pianist, who will play 
Beethoven's Concerto No. 3 in C 
minor. She has appeared as 
soloist with several orchestras 
and recently gave a Town Hall 
recital in New York City with 
Dora Short of Norfolk.  In addi¬ 
tion to conducting his cello 
composition, Ronald Marshall will 
conduct a composition entitled 
"4 Movements for Orchestra." The 
program will open with Brahms' 
Academic festival Overture. 

Mr. Stewart hopes that more 
people will support their local 
orchestra by attending the 
concert. Tickets will be avail¬ 
able at the box office the night 
of the concert, at the College 
Campus Center, and at the Schmidt 
Music Shop. 

Science Program 

Awarded $50,000 Grant 

The National Aeronautics and 
Space Administration has 
announced a grant of $50,000 for 
the Applied Science Program, 
which is directed by Arden Slier, 
professor of physics. 

The grant, said Mr. Sher, will 
be used to further develop the 
program and to support applied 
science research in the program 
in the areas of mathematics, 
chemistry and physics. 

The major thrust of the educa¬ 
tional program is in computer 
science.  Atmospheric science, 
material science'and applied 
mathematics are also included in 
the program. 

The Applied Science Program is 
an interdisciplinary program 
whicli leads to.a Master's degree. 
The program is offered coopera¬ 
tively by participating faculty 
from the departments of 
chemistry, mathematics and 
physics and is intended for 
students who wish an education 
with a focus that crosses tradi¬ 
tional departiiicntal lines. 

Dora Short (left), violinist, and Pravda Sikorski, pianist, will 
appear in concert with the College-Conununity Orchestra, March 13. 
The two artists recently appeared in a Town Hall recital in New 
York City. 

Graves Visits British Alumni 
President Graves will depart 

for England Thursday, March 8, 
to visit institutions that have 
exchange programs with Williain 
and Mary, meet with several prom¬ 
inent alumni and attend a dinner 
in his honor at the House of 
Commons, and meet with officials 
of the Drapers Company in London. 

The trip will afford Mr. 
Graves an opportunity to meet 
with James C. Livingston and 
other ivilliam and Mary faculty 
who are in England on leave thii 
year. Mr. Livingston, former 
chairman of the Department of 
Religion, will assume Ids new 
position as Dean of the Under¬ 
graduate College this fall. 

The President will visit the 
campuses of the University of 
Exeter, St. Andrcv/s, the Univer¬ 
sity of Sussex, Cambridge and 
Oxford.  In addition to officials 
of the institutions, he will 
visit with former William and 
Mary students, including Bill 

Seibert, Kathy Coles and Karen 
Larson, all of whom are Drapers 
Scholars. 

Jack Morpurgo, a 1938 graduate 
who now occupies the Chair of 
American Literature at the Uni¬ 
versity of Leeds, is coordinating 
the Alumni dinner for President 
Graves at the House of Commons. 

Mr. Craves' itinerary includes 
a brief visit to Geneva where he 
directed an international manage¬ 
ment institute for several years. 

Alumni House 

Renovation Scheduled 
A Williamsburg company was 

recently contracted to do the 
$104,000 renovation on the Alumni 
House. Scheduled to begin 
extensive refurbishing work-with¬ 
in a month, Boyer and Henderson, 
Inc., will convert the former 
apartment-office facility into 
an alumni meeting center with 
conference and reception areas 
along with office quarters. 

New Budget 
System Initiated 

A new internal budgeting 
system, to increase the ability 
to match resources to goals, is 
being established at the College. 

The system places more respon¬ 
sibility on the department heads 
to develop well-justified budget 
requests and to control their 
budgets when approved, according 
to William J. Carter, Vice Presi¬ 
dent for Business Affairs. 

Department heads and other 
administrators are now in the 
process of preparing budget 
requests for the 1973-74 academic 
year, and also for the 1974-76 
biennial budget. The biennial 
requests must be approved by the 
1974 General Assembly but the 
Legislature has already made its 
appropriations for 1973-74. 

Formerly, most departments 
were allocated annual budget 
increases in proportion to the 
overall increase in money avail¬ 
able to the College. Under this 
incremental system of budgeting, 
department heads were not 
required to justify retention of 
their existing levels of 
allocation. 

The new system assumes, in 
effect, that each department or 
other unit will justify--in terms 
of its objectives and goals--why,., 
and to what level, it should be 
allocated funds for the next 
three fiscal years. 

Once such information is sub¬ 
mitted and approved at various 
administrative levels, it will 
become possible to determine 
which goals and objectives are in 
line with those developed as 
College-wide policy, and to 
allocate funds accordingly. 

Development of the new system, 
which is computer oriented, was 
urged by President Thomas A. 
Graves, Jr. in his first Presi¬ 
dent's Report issued last August. 
Me set a high priority on estab- 
lishing a "modem internal 
budgeting, control and costing 
system (which) will allow us to 
set effective budgets and con¬ 
tinue to control costs at all 
levels of the College, with those 
responsible having authority for 
and being held accountable for 
the expenditure of funds 
budgeted." 

The College Self-Study, now 
under way, assigned a committee 
to explore financial resources, 
and this new system is in accord 
with objectives expressed by this 
committee. 
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Biology 
Stewart Ware, associate pro¬ 

fessor, authored a paper in the 
most recent issue of the journal, 
Ecology  (vol. 53, p. 1195-1199): 
"Growth and Dormancy in Talinim 
Rhizomes." 

Physics 
A colloquium will be held on 

March 9 at 4:30 p.m. in Room 109, 
William Small Laboratory. G. T. 
Garvey of Princeton University 
will talk on "Charge Dependent 
Interactions in Light Nuclei." 
Coffee will be served in the 
Conference Room at 4 p.m. 

Franz L. Gross, associate pro¬ 
fessor, who is currently on leave 
with the United States Arms 
Control and Disarmament Agency in 
Washington, D.C., was a summer 
visitor at the Stanford Linear 
Accelerator Center and in August 
attended the International Con¬ 
ference on Few-Particle Problems 
in the Nuclear Interaction held 
at UCLA and also contributed a 
paper. 

Mr. Gross has given talks on 
"A New Approach to Calculating 
the Nuclear Force," at theoret¬ 
ical seminars at SLAC, the 
University of Maryland and MIT as 
well as seminars at Brooklyn 
College, Brown University and 
American University. He will 
conduct a colloquium on the same 
topic at Case Western Reserve 
University on March 15. 

History 
The final examination for the 

Ph.D. of Robert W. Spoede wiry be 
held at 4 p.m. Friday, in the 
Blue Room of the Wren Building. 
By regulation the examination 

will be a defense of his disser¬ 
tation on "William Allason: 
Merchant in an Emerging Nation." 
The members of Spoede's committee 
are: R. M. Brown, chairman; J. 
E. Selby, T. W. Tate, Edward M. 
Riley, and from outside the 
department, Parke Rouse of the 
Jamestown Foundation. 

The examination is open to all 
members of the faculty, but it is 
not open to graduate students. 

Sociology 
John B. Stephenson, author of 

Shildh:    A Study of a Mountain 
Community,  held a colloquium for 
graduate students and staff in 
sociology last Thursday. Mr. 
Stephenson is presently dean of 
undergraduate studies and associ¬ 
ate professor of sociology at 
the University of Kentucky. He 
received his A.B. degree in soci¬ 
ology from William and Mary and 
his Ph.D. from the University of 
North Carolina. He discussed the 
methodological and substantive 
aspects of his research on moun¬ 
tain communities .in Appalachia. 

R. Wayne Kemodle's article 
"The Last of the Rugged Individ¬ 
ualists," which 
originally 
appeared in 
HarperSj  has 
been reprinted 
in the revised 
edition of 
Themes and 
Writers,   edited 
by G. Robert 
Carlsen and pub¬ 
lished by 
McGraw Hill 
Book Company. 

Swem Library 
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William C. Pollard, librarian, 
will attend an organizational 
meeting of directors of South¬ 
eastern academic libraries 
Friday, March 9, in Columbia, 
S.C. Purpose of the meeting will 
be to lay the groundwork for a 
computer network which will 
supply bibliographic data used in 
library acquisitions, cataloging, 
and serials activities of 
academic libraries. 

Several staff members will 
visit the Library of Congress 
in Washington late in March for 

an introduction to the activities 
of this library, particularly its 
Card Division, which supplies 
printed catalog cards to librar¬ 
ies throughout the United States. 
Staff members in the group making 
the visit are Sue Welch, assis¬ 
tant catalog librarian; Kathy 
Shirley, library assistant, 
acquisitions department; Leah Rae 
Miron, assistant catalog librar¬ 
ian; Jean Marie Peet, Hester 
Seldon, and Landola Stout, all 
clerk-typists in the cataloging 
department. 

Jessie Harris is a machinist 
but he's no slouch as a carpenter 
either. 

His handiwork in wood can be 
seen in the new anthropology 
workshop which just a few months 
ago was a neglected greenhouse 
behind Washington Hall. 

Mr. Harris came to the College 
last fall. He retired in 1965 
from Fort Eustis after 22h  years 
of service as a. machinist and was 
working part-time for the Model 
Machine and Tool Company of 
Newport News when he started on 
his greenhouse project. 

A superstructure and new roof 
have been put on the old green¬ 
house, broken panes have been 
replaced, work benches installed 
and cabinets built to accommodate 
a variety of equipment. 

"Making things is a hobby for 
me," said Mr. Harris. "I love to 

Reading Program Holds 

Retreat This Weekend 
The College-Wide Reading 

Program will sponsor a retreat 
for faculty, students, and admin¬ 
istrators this weekend at Camp 
Hanover, near Richmond. The 
weekend's theme is "creative 
education." The retreat will 
provide an opportunity for 
relaxation and the exchange of 
ideas on an equal basis.  Those 
attending will leave from Law 
Circle at 9 a.m., Saturday, and 
return at 3 p.m., Sunday.  Each 
person must provide his own bed¬ 
ding and a Saturday lunch. 
Applications must be submitted, 
with a $6.25 fee', at the Campus 
Center today. 

Classical Studies Reunited with Greek Inscription 
The Classical Studies Depart¬ 

ment has been reunited with its 
monumental Greek inscription. 

The inscription, composed of 
two blocks of Egyptian limestone, 
remained behind in Washington 
Hall awaiting transportation 
after the department moved across 
campus to its new location in 
Jones Hall. 

The rocks, which date from 
200-212 A.D., were found in 1923 
at Koptos, in lower Egypt, by the 
Boston Museum of Fine Arts. 
Loaned to the College in 1934, 
they required the efforts of the 
entire College work force to 
locate them in Washington Hall. 
For the move this time, several 
months of preparation were 
required. 

The main problem, according to 
Ansel D. Rorer, landscape super¬ 
intendent, was finding a day when 

the majority of men on the work 
force were free at the same time. 
The solution came on a morning 
when a period of heavy rains had 
made the grounds unsuitable for 
work, he said. Mr. Rorer called 
a work force of ten men together. 
"The rocks were moved without 
any problem," he said. 

The two rocks, weighing about 
825 and 1200 pounds, were first 
enclosed in crates with slides 
which moved over six stair treads 
at a time, preventing damage to 
the individual stairs. Unloaded 
from a truck at Jones Hall, they 
were placed on dollies and taken 
to the second floor via the 

elevator. After 3^ hours, tne 
rocks rested in the classics 
seminar room. 

"Needless to say, everyone in 
the Classical Studies Department 
is very happy that the rocks are 
now in a secure place," said J. 
Ward Jones, department chairman. 
Their former position in the 
hallway in Washington Hall 
exposed them to possible deface¬ 
ment, he added.  "The rocks help 
to make the Classics Museum a 
special room.  Once completed, 
our intent is that it will be a 
very special place. The room, 
which will include a coin 
collection and a plaster of Paris 
frieze from the Parthenon, 
awaits professional arrangement 
of its contents," he added. 

create and see the end result. 
Work to me is an enjoyment." 

When he is not busy m the 
greenhouse, Mr. Harris is putting 
the finishing touches or cabinets 
which he has made and installed 
in a recently refurbished class¬ 
room in the Anthropology 
Department. 

Soon he will be at work on 
display cases which will be part 
of a permanent anthropology dis¬ 
play on the ground floor of 
Washington Hall. 

A native of Henderson, N.C., 
Mr. Harris has been in the Tide¬ 
water area since 1945 and a 
resident of Williamsburg since 
1958. He is a World War II Navy 
veteran. 

Mr. Harris and his wife. 
Bertha, have one son, Charles, 
district sales manager for 
Georgia Pacific Paper Products in 
Richmond, and a daughter Carolyn, 
a housewife in Grafton. The 
Harrises are members of Grace 
Baptist Church on Penniman Road. 
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Periodicals Librarian is Collector of Over 600 Volumes of Cookbooks 

Cookbooks are good reading for 
cooks, gourmets - and historians. 

Volumes of cookery reveal the 
intriguing role food has played 
in history and provide an insight 
into changing lifestyles through 
the years. 

The Romans believed that eat¬ 
ing asparagus would ward off 
respiratory diseases. 

Thomas Jefferson once sent a 
diplomatic courier to Naples to 
learn the secrets of making 
spaghetti. 

An embargo on tea during the 
War of 1812 made a nation of 
coffee drinkers out of Americans 
because tea was hard to come by. 

"No virtues apparently will 
avail for happiness if the right¬ 
eous art of cooking be neglected 
by the national conscience," 
wrote Joseph Conrad in the 
preface to his wife's work, "A 
Handbook of Cookery for a Small 
House." 

A collector of these and many 
other interesting facts contained 
in cookbooks is Miss Sarah Gray, 
periodicals librarian at Swem 
Library. 

Miss Gray is a second genera¬ 
tion cookbook authority. Her 
mother, the late Mrs. Virginia 
Gray, a librarian at Duke Univer¬ 
sity, had a collection of several 
hundred cookbooks, many of which 
are now housed in the Swem 
Library. 

Miss Gray used over 6,000 
cookbooks while collecting 
research for a thesis entitled 
"A History of the Publication of 
Cookbooks in the United States 
from 1796-1896." 

It is perhaps appropriate that 
there is an authority on American 
cookbooks in Williamsburg since 
the first American publication of 
a cookbook appeared here in 1742 
by William Parks.  He printed one 
of the most, popular English 
manuals. The Ccmpleat Housewife: 
or. Accomplish 'd Gentlewoman's 
Companion,  by E. Smith whose 
identity remains somewhat vague. 

It was not until 1796 that a 
cookbook of American authorship 
appeared. Amelia Simmon's 
American Cookery  was printed by 
Hudson and Goodwin of Hartford, 
Connecticut. 

In the early days of the new 
colony in America, explains Miss 
Gray, women brought treasured 
recipes with them from England 
and handed them down in manu¬ 
script form from mother to 
daughter.  Housewives adapted 
these recipes to new surroundings 
and new foods. 

One of the most famous 
English cookbooks. The Art of 
Cookery,   compiled by Mrs. Hannah 
Glass in 1747, was very popular 
in the colonies.  It continued in 
publication for almost one 
hundred years. 

"First printed anonymously," 
notes Miss Gray, "it prompted the 
great Samuel Johnson to argue 
that a woman could not be its 
author because chemistry was 
mentioned in its pages." 

"Cookbooks written in the new 
republic retained what was 
practical from the Old World," 
explained Miss Gray, "but added 
knowledge gained by experience in 
the New World." 

Amelia Simmons recognized the 
importance of corn and her cook¬ 
book contained for the first 
time, five original recipes for 
the use of cornmeal.  She also 
recommended the use of a chemical 
leaven "pearlash" which was to 
later revolutionize the cooking 
world as baking powder. 

The second edition of her 
book. Miss Gray points out, 
reflected a rising nationalism in 
the country.  Recipes were 
included for "Election Cake" 
(beginning with thirty quarts of 
flour), "Independence Cake," and 
"Federal Pan Cake." Mrs. Simmons 
also Americanized some of the 
ingredients in cooking, points 
out Miss Gray.  "Molasses took 
the place of 'treacle' and 
shortening was called for instead 
of fats." She was also the first 
to introduce the words "cooky" 
and "slaw." 

With the publication of Tlie 
Virginia Housewife,  by Mary 
Randolph in 1824, cookbooks, said 
Miss Gray, undertook to introduce 
the theme of household manage¬ 
ment.  Luxury recipes that called 
for lavish ingredients, popular 
in earlier books, gave way to 
plainer foods as families drained 
by war sought to economize. 

"The influence of French cook¬ 
ery in America was incorporated 
in Mrs. Randolph's book," said 
Miss Cray.  "Sectionalism," she 
added, "had entered American life 
by this time and Mrs. Randolph 
put into print for the first time 
recipes for such typically 
Southern dishes as catfish, field 
peas, "Apoquinimic Cakes" (beaten 
biscuits) and turnip tops.  She 
even added the first directions 
for cooking 'tomatas.'" 

Sarah Gray 

Photo by Mary Goetz 
(Courtesy of the Daily Press) 

"Mary Randolph was a product 
of Tidewater, Virginia. She was 
bom at "Tuckahoe," the estate of 
her father, Thomas Mann 
Randolph 1, on the James River 
near Richmond. At 62 she 
published her first edition, a 
most likely jiresumption being 
that she was in search of addi¬ 
tional income," said Miss Gray. 
"Considering her social class and 
the period, her achievement was 
remarkable." 

"Paradoxically," points out 
Miss Gray, "Mary Randolph, the 
Virginia aristocrat who was 
called 'The Queen,' was the first 
to note in her cookbook a trend 
which later nineteenth-century 
feminists were to develop into a 
widespread movement for the 
improvement of the culinary lot 
of the American woman. This 
particular betterment was part 
of a great wave of reform which 
included such controversial sub¬ 
jects as health nutrition, the 
education of women, their rights, 
and the abolishment of slavery, 
which were to bring problems and 
change to American society." 

In 1829 Lydia Child's The 
Frugal Housewife  contained enough 
recipes to be classified as a 
cookbook but also included home 
remedies, maxims for health, 
advice on the education of 
daughters and hints on how to 
endure poverty. Miss Gray points 
out that the theme of household 
management which Mrs. Child 
strongly advocated was presented 
later with greater success by 
Fannie Farmer. 

The Cottage Kitchen,  published 
in 1880, came along with the 
nation's return to more opulence. 

This volume, points out Miss 
Gray, was written for the family 
that could afford a house in the 
country for rest and relaxation. 

Fannie Farmer, writing in 
1896, says Miss Gray, is credited 
with the start of modem fool¬ 
proof cookery. She introduced 
the standard measures to cooking. 
Up unti1 that time cooks approxi¬ 
mated the amounts in recipes with 
their own special cup or favorite 
spoon. 

The introduction of new 
utensils, packaged, frozen and 
dried foods, the expanded 
interest in international 
cuisine, diets, special meals and 
outdoor cooking are a few of the 
changes in lifestyles which have 
been chronicled in cookbooks. 

Attention to food continues to 
take a prominent place in 
national affairs today. Prime 
time on television has been given 
to programs on gourmet cooking. 
Bookstores devote large sections 
to cookbooks. The variety of 
recipes available in paperbacks 
and magazines is almost 
limitless. 

The market for cookbooks 
remains active, says Miss Gray. 
Color plates lure readers and 
cooks to try new recipes. 
Collectors welcome new publica¬ 
tions as additions to their 
hoards. As a gift, the cookbook 
is ideal. There is no problem of 
size or color and everyone is 
concerned with food - either as a 
cook or a consumer - or both. 



OFFICIAL MEMORANDA 
Revised College Housing Regulations 
On March 4, 1970, the Administrative Council unanimously approved 
the Faculty and Staff Housing Report as submitted by a special 
faculty committee.  Included in the recommendations was the 
appointment by the Executive Vice President of a Committee to 
serve with the Vice President for Business Affairs as an advisory 
and fact finding board in dealing with complaints concerning 
the allocation of housing and other pertinent matters. 

Office of Development 
National Institute for Mental Health Teacher Education Program 

The NIMH is looking for organizations in 
the methodology to evaluate the techniques 
Mental Health film series and the drug abus 
project requires experience in the evaluati 
health, drug abuse information, education. 
All information should be submitted to the 
National Institute of Mental Health, Grants 
ment Branch, Parklawn Building, Room 7C-26, 
Rockville, Md., 20852.  Refer to notice SS- 

terested in developing 
employed in their Child 
e film series.  The 
on of child mental 
and audiovisual media. 
Contracting Officer, 
and Contracts Manage- 
5600 Fishers Lane, 

NIMH-OPPE-73-17. 

Since April, 1970, the College Housing Advisory Committee has 
worked closely with the Vice President for Business Affairs in 
considering complaints and determining the most effective 
ways to assign College housing in the best interests of the 
entire College community.  Regulations governing the assignment 
of College housing have been defined and formulated; these 
regulations were distributed to the College community in July, 
1970. 

The Committee's Chairman is Dr. Bruce K. Goodwin and the members 
this year are: Dr. Wagih Dafashy, Dr. Robert C. Jones, Dr. 
John E. Selby and Dr. Walter L. Williams. This Committee has 
met twice this academic year to consider complaints or revisions 
in the regulations. At its February 23 meeting the Committee 
recommended the following Revised Regulations for College Housing 
which have been approved by President Graves. 

REVISED COLLEGE HOUSING REGULATIONS 

1. As long as the number of available units remains small 
relative to the size of the faculty, the underlying philosophy 
in the administration of College housing shall be to afford 
temporary assistance for new faculty members upon arrival 
in Williamsburg rather than to provide fringe benefits for the 
faculty as a whole. 

2. Barring extreme necessity, no tenant shall be allowed to 
occupy College housing for more than three years. Each 
tenant shall be given an initial lease with a termination 
date of the following June 30. This lease shall be renewable 
for one year on the following July 1.  If the initial lease 
commences after December 1, this initial period will not be 
counted within the allowed three years. 

3. Excepted from the foregoing rules are: 

a. Current tenants who have five years or fewer until 
retirement at the time these regulations went into effect 
(July, 1970). 

b. Tenants who are permitted to exceed the three-year limit 
by the express written direction of the President of the 
College, because their responsibilities require them to 
live near the campus. 

4. Priority among employees shall be in reverse order of 
seniority in the employ of the College with the exceptions 
that: 

a. Faculty members and administrative officials shall have 
priority. 

b. Visiting faculty shall have priority among faculty and 
administrative officials. 

c. Third priority shall be given to other full time employees 
of the College. 

d. Among persons commencing employment in the same academic 
year, priority shall be according to the date of contract. 

5. Exceptions to the foregoing regulations may be granted under 
extraordinary circumstances by the President of the College 
after consultation with the College Housing Advisory Committee. 

6. Each new College employee shall be given written notice of 
the availability of College housing and his initial position 
on the waiting list. The waiting list shall be available 
for examination by applicants upon request. 

7. A follow-up letter will be sent each year at the time leases 
are prepared to ALL persons remaining on the waiting list, 
inquiring as to whether or not the recipient is still 
interested in College housing. This letter shall include 
a specific date as a deadline for reply, and the lack of a 
reply by that specified date will be interpreted to indicate 
no further interest and a desire to be removed from the 
listing. 

William J. Carter 
Vice President 
Business Affairs 

National Science Foundation 

NSF has established a new Public Sector office within its 
Experimental Research and Development Incentives Program. This 
office will provide grants for studies and experiments to test 
Federal incentives potentially helpful to state and local govern¬ 
ments in bringing technology into their operations. The office 
will also investigate supportive roles of academic, nonprofit, and 
industry research institutions as well as Federal laboratories. 
Elisha Freedman, former city manager of Hartford, Conn., will head 
the office. 

Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education, HEW 

The Fund lists five broad areas within which it will be 
interested in receiving proposals:  (1) New Approaches to Teaching 
and Learning, (2) Implementing Equal Educational Opportunities, 
(3) Revitalizing Institutional Missions, (4) New Educational 
Missions, (5) Encouraging an Open System. However, the Fund will 
also welcome any imaginative proposal related to the reform, 
innovation and improvement of post-secondary education. 

Detailed information should be available in Mrs. Neiman's 
office within a week. 

National Endowment for the Humanities - Projects dealing with 
the American Revolution 

Research grants are available to individuals or groups with 
projects in this area or which "foster a better understanding of 
the founding of the nation and its institutions." Grants are 
usually on a cost-sharing basis and for the amount of approx¬ 
imately $15,000. Applications may be made at any time but the 
deadline for proposals to be acted upon by November, 1973 is 
May 8, 1973.  Information and forms from: Director of Research 
Grants, NEH, Washington, D.C., 20506. 

Research Grants for Postdoctoral Study 

The American Philosophical Society will assist postdoctoral 
scholars to pay for scientific material and travel costs necessary 
to research projects. Grants are a maximum of $5000 but usually 
for considerably less. Applications will be reviewed by a commit¬ 
tee in early April, June, October, December and should be received 
by the Society eight weeks ahead of time.  Inquiries to: 
Committee on Research, American Philosophical Society, 104 South 
Fifty St., Philadelphia, Pa., 19106. 

Research Career Pevelopnent Awards - National Institutes of Health 

The N1H will award grants to qualified young scientists for 
health-related research.  Applicant must be a U.S. citizen under 
forty years of age with, at least three years of related post¬ 
doctoral experience.  Applicant is to be nominated by his institu¬ 
tion.  Grants are a maximum of $25,000 and are intended to be for 
salary only. Deadline: May 1. Forms from: Career Development 
Review Branch, Division of Research Grants, Mil, Bcthesda, Md., 
20014. 

STUDENTS Exploration Scholarship Program 

The U.S. Office of Education, in cooperation with two private 
organizations, is offering scholarships for students aged 15-21 
for participation in summer expeditions of from one to eight 
weeks, led by prominent scientists, to research sites in Afiica, 
the Middle Fast, Europe, Asia, South and Central America and the 
U.S.  Scholarships will be awarded in the fields of astronomy, 
archaeology, anthropology, ecology, marine biology, and geology. 

Candidates rcust shov dcmonstriU't'd cor.ipc rence and he of good 
health and strength. 

Applications are available from the liHW Regional Office.  For 
this region:  Dept. of HEW, Region 3, 401 North Broad St., 
Philadelphia, Pa., 19108. Telephone:  215-597-9050.  Applica¬ 
tions may be requested by phone.  Deadline is March 16; winners 
will be announced by April 16. 

The Office of College Development has phoned for applications. 
For information call Mrs. Xeiman, Ext. 518 or 591. 



Personnel Bulletin 
Job Openings 

The following positions are open at the College.  For informa¬ 
tion about these positions, apply at the Personnel Office in 
person. Room 201, James Blair Hall: 

Clerk D (typing required) 

Clerk D with postal experience 

Clerk-Typist B 

Individuals who are currently employed by the College will be 
considered for these positions provided that they have first 
advised their immediate supervisors in writing of their interest 
in being considered for other positions. A copy of this corres¬ 
pondence and an acknowledgement by the employee's supervisor must 
be received in the Personnel Office before the applicant will be 
considered. 

Business Administration Offers Summer Travel Seminar 

Concert Hall Humor to be Presented 
Thursday in Phi Beta Kappa 

Under the Summer Session, the 
School of Business Administration 
is offering a travel seminar in 
Scandinavia during the first term 
of summer school, with the poten¬ 
tial of six semester hours of 
academic credit for under¬ 
graduates. 

George D. Cole, Jr. will con¬ 
duct the five week travel/study 
session, offering Business 316, 
Behavioral Science and the 
Business Organization, and 
Business 315, Industrial 
Relations. Travel and living 
arrangements will be handled 
through the Lisle Fellowship, 
Inc., an international institute 
of human relations with head¬ 
quarters in Rockville, Md. 

The program is open to juniors 
and seniors in the summer 
session. The group will fly from 
New York on or about June 18. 
Tentative itinerary includes 
stops in Oslo, Norway, and 
Gothenburg, Sweden, before arriv¬ 
ing at the new experimental 
college in Thy, Denmark. The 
group will spend three weeks at 

Computer Center Short 
Courses Offered 

The Computer Center staff will 
offer a series of noncredit short 
courses this spring. These 
courses are open to faculty, 
students and staff from William 
and Mary and other institutions 
which use the central computer. 
No course will be taught to fewer 
than six people and if six people 
request any additional course it 
will be offered. 

Interested persons may 
register for these courses by 
calling Erika Stein at the 
Computer Center, Ext. 477.  For 
additional information contact 
the course instructor, as listed 
below, or N. E. Gibbs at 
Ext. 477. 

Courses and their descriptions 
are as follows:  Intermediate job 
control language, designed for 
people who have done some pro¬ 
gramming and are interested in 
using more of the facilities of 
the operating system; Geri "I. 
Ellis, instructor; April 4, 11, 
and 18, 3:30 - 4:30 p.m. 

Fortran, designed for people 
who have had no previous nrogra.n- 
ming experience.  Participants 
will have the opportunity to use 
the computer.  Merle M. Powell, 
instructor; March 5, 12, 19 and 
April 2, 7:30 - 9 p.m. 

Thy and have a visit to 
Copenhagen before returning home 
about July 23.  The stops in 
Norway and Sweden will involve 
visits with labor and industrial 
leaders, and to some of the 
plants in the Gothenburg area. 

Seniors in business adminis¬ 
tration will also have the option 
of working on a thesis under 
Business 430 if they so desire. 

Anyone desiring additional 
information should contact Mr. 
Cole at Ext. 489 or 229-7883. 

Wanted-Resident 
Administrator 

Wanted - resident adminis¬ 
trator as of September 1, to 
counsel students in social and 
organizational matters as well as 
to carry general administrative 
responsibilities for the 
residence.  Should have a college 
degree, or at least academic 
progress close to that of a 
degree. 

For further details, contact 
Carl Beyer, director of Honors 
and Experimental Programs, at 
Ext. 417 or 549. 

Schickclc (left) & Fcrrantc 

The Concert Scries will pre¬ 
sent the "Intimate PDQ Bach," an 
irreverent and hilarious musical 
spoof in the tradition of con¬ 
cert hall humor, on Thursday at 
8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

A limited number of single 
admission tickets are available 
at the Campus Center desk. 

The "Intimate PDQ Bach" pro¬ 
gram follows in the tradition of 
"An Evening with PDQ Bach," which 
has enjoyed great success with 
major symphony orchestras for the 
past seven seasons. 

Peter Schickele of "Intimate 
PDQ Bach" has been described as 
"the most original and satisfying 
expert at musical parody." 
Others in the group include John 
Ferrante, tenor, and David Obi, 
pianist. The stage manager, who 
will be responsible for the 
unusual sound effects and film 
portions of the program, will be 
William Walters. 

The final concert of the 
current season will feature James 
Kreger, cellist, in a concert 
April 5. 

Jazz Artist to Lecture March 12 

APL/360, no prerequisites; 
Pete Hoyle, instructor; April 3, 
10, 17, and 24, 7:30 - 9 p.m. 

Statistical Package for the 
Social Sciences, for students 
with an elementary knowledge of 
social statistics; J. Robert 
Dawson, Jr., instructor; March 6, 
13, and 20, 7 p.m. 

John Joyce of Tulane Univer¬ 
sity, a student and artist of 
jazz, will give a public lecture 
March 12 at 8:30 p.m. in the 
Dodge Room of Phi Beta Kappa 
Hall. 

Mr. Joyce, a member of the 
Music Department at Newcomb 
College, has entitled his illus¬ 
trated talk, "New Orleans Jazz, 
A Musical Gumbo." His campus 
visit is being sponsored by the 
Botetourt Bibliographical Society 
of the College. 

Mr. Joyce will discuss the 
various separate nineteenth- 
century musical idioms that 

British Lacrosse Team on Campus April 24-27 

The Women's Physical Education 
Department will be host to the 
Great Britain International Tour¬ 
ing Team (GBITT) of women 
lacrosse players April 24-27. 

While they are here, the 
international visitors will play 
a lacrosse game against a repre¬ 
sentative U.S. lacrosse team at 
4 p.m., April 26 in the stadium. 
The international team is com¬ 
posed of players who are 
teachers, secretaries, and house¬ 
wives when they are at home in 
England, Scotland and Wales. 

Miss Joy Archer, acting chair¬ 
man of Women's Physical Educa¬ 
tion, is seeking families who 

would like to have two of these 
players as guests while they are 
in Williamsburg. 

"We would like very much for 
the players to have the opportun¬ 
ity to stay with families and get 
to know the United States as well 
as possible during their short 
visit," said Miss Archer. 

"The last CBITT to visit 
Virginia, in 1967, were a 
delightful group who had a highly 
successful tour. We hope, since 
Williamsburg is their first stop 
in this country, to get the 1973 
team off to an especially good 
start," she added. 

Anyone wishing to host players 
is asked to contact Miss Archer 
at Ext. 360 or 229-1432. 

blended together to form the 
first jazz style and illustrate 
his lecture with taped recordings 
of selections from the Tulane 
Jazz Archive. 

Mr. Joyce received a B.M. 
degree from Loyola University, a 
B.A. in history from Columbia 
University, and an M.A. from 
Tulane University. He is 
presently engaged in working 
towards a Ph.D. degree in musi- 
cology from Tulane. 

Drug Action to Host 
Nine Inmates 

The Drug Action Center will 
host "The Messengers from the 
Inside," nine inmates from 
Patrick Henry Correctional Unit, 
at the Community Awareness 
Session for March. "The 
Messengers," sponsored by the 
Four Times Seven Jaycees at their 
unit, travel throughout the 
state, speaking on their experi¬ 
ences with drugs. The session, 
presenting still another approach 
to the drug problem, will be held 
Wednesday, March 7 at 8 p.m. in 
Bruton Parish House. 

The deadline for Project PLUS 
applications has been extended 
until Friday, March 9, (rising 
sophomores, juniors and seniors). 



David Shields is ITT International Fellow King Scholarship Campaign to Begin 

David Shields 

David S. Shields, of Gaithers- 
burg, Md., a senior English 
major, is one of the first 30 
people in the United States to be 
awarded the International Tele¬ 
phone § Telegraph Corp. Inter¬ 
national Fellowship. 

This award, first instituted 
in November, 1972, will enable 
Mr. Shields to study for one year 
at Trinity College, Dublin, 
Ireland. He will research Irish 
realistic drama of the early 20th 
century. His study will focus on 
a group of writers called "The 

Cork Realists," who worked from 
1908-1924 at the Abbey Theatre in 
Dublin.  According to Mr. 
Shields, "Very little is known 
outside Ireland of these natural¬ 
istic playwrights, yet they were 
very influential, affecting the 
work of Sean 0'Casey and the 
entire direction of Irish drama 
after 1908." 

During the summer of 1972, as 
a Virginia English-Speaking Union 
Scholar, Mr. Shields was engaged 
in related research into Irish 
drama at Oxford University, under 
Richard Ellman and W. D. Davies. 
He was the first William and Mary 
student to earn this distinction. 
At present he is a resident 
associate at Project PLUS and 
fiction editor of the William and 
Mary Review  literary magazine. 

The ITT International Fellow¬ 
ship enables American scholars to 
undertake a research project in a 
foreign country for one year. 
The objective of this award is 
to promote scholarship while pro¬ 
moting iTiternational goodwill. 
The fellowship of $4,000 covers 
the projected expenses of a year 
of study in a foreign university 
on a specific research topic. 
Mr. Shields was selected for this 
award from among this year's 
Fulbright award finalists. 

Applied Chemistry Seminar Features Leading Scientists 

A. D. F. Toy, chief scientist 
for the Stauffer Chemical 
Company, will deliver two 
lectures as part of the current 
seminar in Applied Chemistry 
being held on campus. 

Mr. Toy will speak on "Phos¬ 
phorous Chemistry in Modem 
Living," Monday, March 12 at 
8 p.m. in Room 113 of the William 
Small Physical Laboratory. 

His second talk, Tuesday, 
March 13 at 8 p.m. will be of a 
more scientific nature and will 
be entitled "The Chemistry of 
Chloromethylphosphonic 
Dichloride." 

Both lectures are open to the 
general public but the lecture 
Monday evening is of a non¬ 
technical nature and is directed 
to the general public. 

Mr. Toy has published 23 tech¬ 
nical papers and holds 60 U.S. 
patents on phosphorus chemistry. 
He is chairman-eiect of the New 
York section of the American 
Chemical Society. 

The current series of lectures 
by outstanding people from indus¬ 
trial and government laboratories 
take up the role of chemistry in 
industry and government and its 
relation to economics, business 
and society. 

Other speakers will include 
J. D. Hoffman, director. 
Institute for Materials Research, 
National Bureau of Standards, 
April 3-4; Warren Kaeding, Mobil 
Chemical Company, April 9-10; 
Leon Rosenberg, chairman. Depart¬ 
ment of Human Genetics, Yale 

University, April 16-17; W. P. 
Slichter, executive director. 
Research, Materials Science and 
Engineering, Bell Telephone 
Laboratories, April 30-May 1; and 
Karl Folkers, director. Institute 
for Biomedical Research, Univer¬ 
sity of Texas, May 7-8. 

The appointment of a faculty 
chairman and student co-chairmen 
of the Martin Luther King, Jr. 
Memorial Scholarship for the cur¬ 
rent year was recently announced 
by Warren Heemann, vice president 
for college development. 

Named were Gerald H. Johnson, 
associate professor of geology; 
Alma B. Winborne, a sophomore 
psychology major from Portsmouth; 
and Daniel N. Gepford, a senior 
philosophy major from Fanwood, 
N.J. 

Miss Winborne is a member of the 
Black Students Organization and 
the Housing Committee, and Mr. 

Gepford is a member of the Student 
Aid and Placement Committee and 
the debate team. 

The scholarship was estab¬ 
lished in 1968 by the Faculty of 
Arts and Sciences to provide 
annual awards to minority stu- 
lents, preferably entering fresh- 
nen.  Based on merit and need, 
:he scholarships usually carry a 
stipend of $500. 

In this year's campaign, 
greater efforts will be made to 
personally solicit as many con¬ 
tributions as possible to bring 
the scholarship fund to a record 
high, commented Mr. Heemann. 

W&M Aids in Pre-School Program 

for Special Children 

The Williamsburg Pre-School 
for Special Children has received 
assistance from many willing 
hands on campus. 

Several Special Education 
intern teachers have participated 
in the program and received 
credit for their work. These 
positions are salaried and the 
school anticipates having two 
such interns during the 1973-74 
academic year. 

Susan Williamson of Williams¬ 
burg, a graduate student in 
education, helps in speech 
therapy, while members of Sigma 
Chi Fraternity have assisted in 
the construction and maintenance 
of equipment in the building. 
Sigma Chi members also sponsor 
birthday and holiday parties for 
the children. 

Honor Society Offers 
Two $150 Scholarships 

Alpha Xi Chapter of Kappa 
Delta Pi, honor society in educa¬ 
tion, is awarding two $150 
scholarships for the fall sem¬ 
ester 1973 to students involved 
in the field of education. One 
is to be awarded to a graduate 
students in education. The 
second is to be given to an 
undergraduate student with at 
least six semester hours in 
education courses by the end of 
second semester, 1972-73. 

Applications may be obtained 
from Mr. Sykes in the Office of 
Teacher Placement and Scholar¬ 
ships, School of Education, 
Washington 214. Application 
forms must be returned to 
Washington 214 by Friday, 
March 16. Applicant should make 
certain to note on application 
form that he/she is applying for 
the Kappa Delta Pi Scholarship. 

Scholarships are to be awarded 
on the basis of both financial 
need and academic achievement as 
well as a sincere professional 
interest in the field of educa¬ 
tion, according to Suzanne 
Savedge, president. Alpha Xi. 

Ronald R. Risdon, '74, of 
Arlington, is on the Board of 
Directors. 

Established in 1965 with only 
four students, the school has 
grown to accommodate 18 children 
with retardation and develop¬ 
mental difficulties.  It is 
funded by Chapter 10 Mental 
Health and Mental Retardation 
Services Board (through the 
Commonwealth of Virginia), the 
United Fund, local school board 
contributions, and private 
donations. 

The school is currently under¬ 
taking its annual fund drive. 
Anyone desiring to assist in the 
program in any way should contact 
Mrs. Corinc Garland, director of 
the school, at P.O. Box 774, 
Williamsburg, or telephone 
229-6472. 

WCWM Station Manager Honored 

Sue Billingsley 

Sue Ann Billingsley, of 
Atlanta, Ga., a junior, has been 
chosen for the Rex Smith Scholar¬ 
ship Award for excellence in 
journalism. 

Station manager for the 
College radio station, WCWM, she 
is the first junior to receive 
this award.  Past recipients have 
been senior class members.  She 
was cited for her outstanding 
leadership in expanding the 
facilities of WCWM, making the 
station more widely known, 
recruiting a good staff, and 
fostering a number of special 
programs.  She has a record of 
high academic achievement and 
plans to pursue a career in 

educational television alter 
graduation. 

In addition to receiving a 
cash award, Miss Billingsley will 
visit the donors of the award in 
New York this spring.  Donors are 
Bob Considinc, Hearst Headline 
Service; Walter Cronkite, CBS 
commentator; Ben Wright, presi¬ 
dent of This Week  nagazine; Miss 
Kay Hansen, secretary for 
American Airlines; and the 
Honorable Harry F. Byrd, Jr., 
U.S. senator. 

The Rex Smith Scholarship was 
endowed in 1961 by journalistic 
friends of Rex Smith, late 
alumnus of the College who was 
exceptionally successful in the 
field of public relations. 



On the Sports Scene Orchesis Club in Recital 
The basketball team took part in the Southern Conference 

tournament, March 1 - 3, in Richmond at the City Coliseum. Enter¬ 
ing the tournament with a S-C standing of 5th place, the team won 
the opening game against Citadel, 97-72, but lost to Davidson in 
the semi-finals, 79-76.  Mike Arizin, outstanding freshman for¬ 
ward, received another honor last week when he headed the Southern 
Conference second team, the only WfjM player to make the team. 

The fencing team won the last match of the season against 
Georgetown U., 24-3, Saturday. Having won the last three matches, 
the team finished with an overall record of 4 wins and 6 losses. 
Saturday's match was the first match in which WfjM's women's team 
fenced, losing 4-5. 

The men's swim team finished its season, Feb. 16 and 17, at the 
State Intercollegiate meet in Charlottesville, coming in second 
behind UVa.  W§M presented their best performance of the season at 
the meet; they won four events, set five state records, and broke 
eight WfjM records. Outstanding at this meet were Joe Ackerman and 
Rusty Bruni. 

Women's swim team travelled to the state meet at Randolph Macon 
Woman's College, Feb. 24, and placed second behind VCU, 249-233. 
Eleven schools entered the meet. W§M took five first places:  Peg 
Lawlor, 50 and 100 yd. butterfly; Kagy Richter, 50 yd. freestyle; 
Hossie Gibson, 50 yd. backstroke; and Hossie Gibson, Robin 
Morrison, Kagy Richter, and Lynn Adams, freestyle relay. 

WfjM easily won the State Collegiate Indoor track meet Wednesday 
night in Lexington against thirteen other schools, with 96 points. 
With some team members running in races other than their 
specialties, WGM still won seven of the 18 events: the high jump, 
the two-mile relay, the mile run, the 50 yd. high hurdles, the 
1OO0 yd. run, the 880, and the 60 yd. low hurdles.  Saturday and 
Sunday, the team was in Princeton, N.J., for the IC4A meet.  Here, 
KSM made their best performance as a team, with a tie for fourth. 
Charles Dobson, sophomore, became W&M's first individual IC4A 
indoor track champion by winning the 60 yd. high hurdles in 7.2 
seconds. Other outstanding performances included Reggie Clark, 
runner-up in the 1000; Al Sharrett, Charles Duckworth, Ron Martin, 
and Mac Collins, fourth in the distance medley; and Bill Louv, 
sixth in the two-mile run. Dobson, Clark, Collins, and the 
distance medley relay will probably travel to Detroit for the NCAA 
meet, March 9. 

"An Evening of Dance" will be 
presented by the Orchesis modem 
dance group March 21 and 22 at 
8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

A selection of nine dances, 
choreographed by members of 
Orchesis will represent a variety 
of moods from serious to whimsi¬ 
cal. The show will also include 
a "revival" of a popular number 
from last year's program entitled 
"Windshield Wipers and Drips," 
arranged by Cathy Zimmerman. 

Marnie Montgomery will be 
pianist for a number with a cyc¬ 
lical theme, "They Became as They 
Beheld," arranged by Lin Johnson. 

Tom David is experimenting 
with special lighting and back¬ 
drop material for a dance he has 
choreographed entitled 
"Glimring." 

"Bugged Bach" will have a 
background of music by the master 
but the dancers will draw on the 
antics of the insect world for 
the tempo of this dance. Chore- 

, ographer is Kathy Zimmerman. 

"Momente," a duet by Lisa 
Heeschen and Tom David and 
"Encounters," choreographed by 
Lisa Heeshan, are two lyrical 
numbers. 

The program will open with 
"Encounters," a group dance 
choreographed by Miss Heeschen. 

In the lyrical mood will be a 
dance entitled "Windsung," chore¬ 
ographed by Margaret Papodopolos. 

Three paintings by Van Gogh, 
"Wheat Field," "Wind" and 
"Cypress," are used as the 
inspirational theme for "Land¬ 
scape III" which is choreographed 
by Joan Wolbier. 

"Equipose," by Cindy Stem, 
will create a sense of mobile 
shapes in space. 

The finale, "Machinations," 
will include the entire company 
of dancers and has been choreo¬ 
graphed by Joan Wolbier and Kathy 
Zimmerman. 

Special lighting for the pro¬ 
gram has been designed by 
Margaret Ruhlmann. 

Members of the Orchesis who 
will participate in the program 
include the following: 

Lisa Heeschen, president, 
Charlottesville; Joan Wolbier, 
vice-president, Alexandria; Kathy 
Zimmerman, secretary, Leesburg; 
Margaret Papodopolos, McLean; and 
Mary Brent Whipple, Richmond, 
costume mistresses. 

Also Meg Bartenstein, 
Warrenton; Debbie Clemmer, 
Souderton, Pa.; Sherry Crane, 
Timberville; Tom David, Abingdon; 
Bruce Falk, Staunton; Linda 
Foster, Farmville; Linda Hart, 
Richmond; Chris Holben, Falls 
Church; Lin Johnson, Beacon, 
N.Y.; Jenna Liles, Virginia 
Beach; Mark Martino, Indian¬ 
apolis, Ind.; Lynn Melzer, Lake 
Forest, 111.; Bobbi Miller, Falls 
Church; Nancy Nasworthy, Annan- 
dale; Jan Rivero, Reston; Debbie 
Seaver, Fayettville, N.C.; Jim 
Schillinger, Arlington; Cindy 
Stem, Levittown, N.Y.; Jane 
Taylor, Virginia Beach; and Don 
Zuckerman, Winchester. 

BSO Publication Comes Off Press This Week 

The gymnastics team met 0DU and Citadel Saturday in a tri-meet 
which marked W&M's best performance of the season, coming in 
behind ODU, 98-95. The team's overall record for the season is 
three wins and five losses.  Several members of the team will 
participate in the Virginia Invitational meet at Charlottesville, 
March 17; these include Martin Rich, Don Fergusson, Glen Willsey, 
Bob Lamberson, and Jim Harbert. 

House  to Rent 

Needed for 73-74 
Professor Don E. Fchrenbacher 

of Stanford University, who will 
be James Pinckney Harrison 
Professor of History for 1973-74, 
would like to rent a furnished 
house for the academic year for 
himself and Mrs. Fchrenbacher (no 
children, no pets).  If you know 
of such a house, please call 
Ludwell H. Johnson, Ext. 313. 

Faculty Club Sponsors 

Cocktail Party 

The Faculty Club will sponsor 
its fourth cocktail party of the 
year Friday from 5:30 - 7:30 p.m. 
in the Little Theatre of the 
Campus Center. 

Tickets for the event may be 
purchased from Richard Prosl at 
the following rates: members, 
$1.50 per person; non-drinking 
members, 50£ per person; and non- 
members, $3 per person. 

Advertisements 

All copy must be typed or 
printed and delivered in person 
to the News Office (old Western 
Union office) before the Wednes¬ 
day 5 p.m. deadline.  To help 
defray the cost of publication, 
there is a charge of $1 for three 
insertions of an advertisement. 
This is a flat fee and will not 
be determined by the number of 
words in the advertisement.  No 
charge will be made for public 
service announcements in this 
section. 

Ruby Hunter and Charles Dobson smile as they take a break from 
posing for the cover of the newly expanded BSO brochure which 
will be published this week. The Information Services Office 
cooperated with the BSO and Mrs. Jua.nita Wallace of Admissions 
in publishing it. 



THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, MARCH 6 

* New Kent Teacher Interviews: CC, Green Room, 1 - 5 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 7:30 p.m. 
English Dept. Speaker: Mr. Daw, Lodge 4, 7:30 p.m. 
Pi Delta Phi Film: CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Aetna Life & Casualty - MBA, 

Liberal Arts; Union Trust Co. of Md. - Bus. Adm., Econ., 
MBA (management training) 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 7 
Ash Wednesday Communion: Wren Chapel, 6:45 & 8 a.m. 
Assoc, of Va. Television Representatives in Higher Education: 

PBK, Dodge Room, 9 a.m. - 4 p.m. 
Tidewater Superintendents: CC, Rooms A&B, 1:30 p.m. 
MBA Assoc. Speaker: Culver Gleysteen, U.S. Consul-General in 

Leningrad,'Russia, "Emerging Economic Relations Between U.S. 
and Russia," Andrews 101, 2 p.m. 

Civilisation Series Film: "The Worship of Nature," Millington 
Aud., 4 p.m. 

Evensong Service: Bruton Parish Girls & Boys Choirs, Wren 
Chapel, 4:45 p.m. 

Krishna-Yoga Society: CC, Gold Room, 6:30 p.m. 
English Dept. Film: "The Spanish Earth," SS 20, 7:30 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Conn. Mutual Life Ins. Co. - 

Sales & Marketing positions; Best Products - Bus. Adm., 
Econ., Ed., English, Fine Arts, Gov't., Hist., Psych., Soc, 
Sales & Marketing; Naval Officers Career Information Team - 
Campus Center 

THURSDAY, MARCH 8 
* Essex-Middlesex Teacher Interviews: CC, Room B, 9 a.m. - 3 p.m. 
* York Co. Interviews: CC, Room D, 9 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 

Board of Student Affairs: CC, Room C, 4:45 p.m. 
Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
Christian Science: Wren Chapel, 6:15 p.m. 
W&M Concert Series: "The Intimate PDQ Bach," PBK, 8:15 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Naval Officers Career Information 

Team - Campus Center; Institute of Paralegal Training - 
Prospective students for paralegal training; Dept. of HEW- 
Food & Drug Adm. - Bio., Chem., Micro-Bio. 

FRIDAY, MARCH 9 
High School Drama Festival: PBK, Aud., 8 a.m. - 2 p.m. 

* Nansemond Teacher Interviews: CC, Green Room, 9 a.m. - 4 p.m. 
Field Enterprises Educational Corp. Interviews: CC, Gold 

Room, 9 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
School of Education Faculty Meeting: CC, Room C, 1:30 p.m. 

Faculty Club Cocktail Party: CC, Theatre, 5:30 - 7:30 p.m. 
Dept. of Religion and Black Students Organization Lecture: 

Prof. Anna D. Reuben, Morris College, SS 341, 4 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 
Hillel: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
SA Films: "The Night of the Living Dead," W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

"Play Misty For Me," W&M Hall, 10 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film: "The Worship of Nature," Millington 

Aud., 8 p.m. 
CaMU Coffeehouse: CaMU Student Center, 526 Jamestown Rd., 

9 p.m. - midnight 
Chi Omega Pledge Dance: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. - 1 a.m. 

SATURDAY, MARCH 10 

Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Kappa Alpha Theta Parents' Program: CC, Theatre, 1 - 5 p.m. 
Collegium Musicum: Elizabethan Consort of Viols, CC, 4 p.m. 
N.C.A.A. Basketball: W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 

SUNDAY, MARCH 11 
Baha'i Assoc: CC, Gold Room, 3 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship Lecture: CC, Theatre, 4 p.m. 
Rock Concert: Alice Cooper, W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 

MONDAY, MARCH 12 

* Chesapeake Teacher Interviews: CC, Room B, 9 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Festival Film Society: "Grand Illusion," Millington Aud., 

4 & 8 p.m. 
P.A.D. Society Initiation: Wren Chapel, 7:30 p.m. 
Botetourt Bibliographical Soc. Lecture: John Joyce, PBK, 

Dodge Room, 8 p.m. 

TUESDAY, MARCH 13 

9 a.m 
9 a.m. 
Rooms A&B, 

- 4 p.m. Nansemond Teacher Interviews: CC, Green Room, 
Portsmouth Teacher Interviews: CC, Gold Room, 
Modern Languages Film: "The Grasshopper," CC, 

3:30 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 
College-Community Orchestra Performance: PBK, 

(Adults - $2; Students - $1) 
Placement Office Interviews: Metropolitan Life Ins. Co. - 

Sales & Marketing positions 

7:30 p.m. 
Aud., 8:15 p.m. 

By appointment only. 
Washington 212. 

Please contact Teacher Placement Office, 

For Sale 
16' Fiberglass runabout, 

excellent condition, $1000 or 
best, offer. Call 229-7091 after 
5 p.m., Stout. 

Four-burner apartment-size 
electric stove. Please call 
229-3561. 

Child's items: new playschool 
easel, $14; expanding gates; 
Gerry carry-back; changing table; 
dresser; highchair. -Wicker twin 
headboard; chair; mirror back; 
old magazines; prints; throw 
rugs, 18th Century patterns, 
handwoven in Williamsburg. Call 
229-7380, after 4 p.m. 

"Club" Aluminum Cookware. 
Teflon II. Avocado green. 
2 frying pans, 3 sauce pans, 1 
large pot, with lids. Almost 
new. $65 value. Asking $30. 
Call Ms. Leslie Eggleston, 
229-8882. 

House on 1/2 acre lot in White 
Oaks area, off Route 5, west of 
Williamsburg; 3 large bedrooms, 
2 full baths, LR with F/P, FR 
with F/P, dining room, kitchen, 
utility room, attached garage 
with storage closet, central air 
conditioning. Priced in high 
$40's. Call 229-0174. 

12' aluminum Mercury motor- 
boat, 6 hp Mercury motor, good 
condition, price $200. Contact 
C. A. Myers, 229-2357. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
House for sale with central 

A/C, 3 Bdrs., 2 baths, kitchen, 
dining room,  living room with 
fireplace, wall-to-wall carpet. 
Refrigerator and stove included. 
108 Arden Drive, Williamsburg. 
Available now.    Phone 229-0795. 

Ben Hogan, extra-long, alum¬ 
inum shafted golf clubs.    Very 
good condition.    1,2,3,4 woods, 
2-9 irons, sand wedge, putter, 
golf bag (poor condition), and 11 
golf balls.    $100. 

Wilson, aluminum shafted golf 
clubs.    Good condition.    Great 
for a beginner.    Includes 2,3,5, 
7,9 irons, putter, 1 « 3 woods. 
$35.    Call  229-9842 after 5 p.m. 

Whirlpool  Supreme 80 Dish¬ 
washer.    Four cycle, including 
china/crystal.    Portable - can be 
built in.    Wood top.    Excellent 
condition.    Call  229-9854. 

For Rent 

Very near the campus: 
Feb. 23, 3-room furnished apart¬ 
ment, moderate price. Air- 
conditioned. 

Also, Mid-March, spacious 
UNfurnished apartment: fire¬ 
place, sunroom, pleasant grounds, 
garden areas. 

Married couples only. No 
pets, no children. Phone 
229-1929 evenings, week-ends. 

Available: cottage at 
Sycamore Landing March 1. Rent 
negotiable. Beachfront property, 
2 bedrooms, partially furnished. 
Call 220-0699 after 6 p.m. 

June through August 1973; 
2 bedroom apartment, Conway 
Gardens; furnished. $175 per 
month. Scott C. Whitney, 
220-0734 or write 1002 Conway Dr. 
#104, Williamsburg, Va. 23185. 

Wanted 
Apartment or cottage wanted: 

need 1 bedroom, kitchen and bath. 
Prefer air-conditioning. Wish to 
rent starting last week of May or 
first of June through next 
summer. Contact Cynthia Sturgis, 
Ext. 365 after 4 p.m. 

Female roommate wanted to 
share 2 bedroom apartment for 
'73-74 session. Rent approx¬ 
imately $65/mo. Will need own 
transportation. Call Janet Wingo 
or Joyce Ng at Ext. 421. 

Pool Manager wanted -- Full 
time Memorial Day to Labor Day 
position as manager of private 
club pool in Williamsburg area. 
Must know operation of pool. 
Experience helpful. John 
Donaldson. 229-7825. 

Wanted: to rent or sublet 
from June 1 to September 1. A 
2-3 bedroom house or apt. in or 
near Williamsburg. Urgently 
needed - call Delight Woodhull 
at 229-3C00, Ext. 353 or 
229-8498. Or write P. 0. Box 
1565, Williamsburg. 
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